Biomass Cannot Be Part of a U.S. Renewable Energy Future

As the United States explores needed renewable energy strategies for the future, these efforts are marred by the consideration of dirty energy sources like biomass as "renewable." The word biomass suggests sustainable energy, but it includes archaic, polluting energy such as burning wood. Burning wood and other biomass should have no place in the U.S. plan for renewable energy generation. Only wind, solar, tidal and geothermal power can deliver the clean energy future we deserve.

Biomass has no place in renewable energy

Burning wood spews greenhouse gases that contribute to climate chaos. The year 2018 brought scorching heatwaves to the southwestern United States, more powerful storms and flooding along the east coast, and destructive forest fires to the western United States.¹ Biomass is not clean energy and has no place in the U.S. renewable energy future.

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), U.S. Department of Energy and U.S. Department of Agriculture all recognize and promote biomass as a renewable energy source.² Former EPA administrator Scott Pruitt even suggested that U.S. forests could actually offset potential carbon dioxide emissions by burning wood for energy.³

Most states with renewable energy mandates allow woodfired power plants to be counted toward renewable energy goals.⁴ Proponents claim that biomass is carbon-neutral because it avoids combusting fossil fuels or sending biomass to landfills, and because trees can be replanted to sequester wood-fired emissions.⁵ In reality, processing, transporting and burning wood all produce greenhouse gas emissions, which can be greater than those from coal.⁶

There are more than 200 wood-fired power plants in the United States that could burn up to 260 billion pounds of wood annually.⁷ These biomass facilities are anything but clean, and they typically emit up to 60 percent more carbon emissions than modern coal plants and about three times more than natural gas plants.⁸

Wood pellet production is dirty and bad for the climate

The harvesting and production of wood for incineration also causes a host of problems. Many forestry companies manu-



facture wood pellets for power plants from waste wood, but some have been clearcutting forests to supply biomass.⁹

Harvesting whole, healthy trees increases net carbon emissions more than burning fossil fuels.¹⁰ Exposure to these air pollutants has been linked to respiratory irritation and infection, increased blood pressure, heart attacks and heart disease, as well as to reduced life expectancy in humans.¹¹ A woman whose family moved near a biomass facility in rural Texas claimed that within a year she started having respiratory problems. "I was getting sick all the time," she said, despite previously being in excellent health.¹²



Demand for U.S. wood pellet exports for energy use abroad has increased biomass production at home, meaning that locals endure health and environmental impacts for dirty exports.¹³ Wood pellet facilities often produce high levels of particulate matter, nitrogen oxides, carbon monoxide and volatile organic compounds while skirting regulations.¹⁴ In 2017, over half of U.S. wood pellet plants either violated permit pollution limits or failed to install required pollution controls.¹⁵ In the southeastern United States, forestry companies have been increasingly clearcutting forests to supply wood pellets to European power plants.¹⁶

Biomass facilities pose risks to workers and communities

Biomass facility accidents have put workers and surrounding neighborhoods at risk across the country.¹⁷ A 2018 report found that 8 of the 15 largest operating biomass facilities experienced explosions or fires within the previous four years.¹⁸ In 2017, in Port Arthur, Texas, a fire that blazed for two months at a wood pellet facility forced several nearby residents to seek medical care and allegedly contributed to the death of a worker.¹⁹

Since 2012, a slew of worker safety violations have occurred at biomass facilities, with penalties totaling \$161,087.²⁰ In the last two months of 2017, a worker was killed after being pulled into a conveyor belt at a New Hampshire biomass plant, and another worker died in a fall at a Minnesota biomass plant.²¹

The United States must reject dirty biomass

Burning, harvesting and producing wood for biomass contributes to climate change and emits air pollutants that are toxic to the environment and public health. Including dirty biomass in any U.S. renewable energy plan would be a giant step backward. It is time to invest in a just transition to a 100 percent, zero-emission, clean energy future.

Endnotes

- 1 "Scorching heat, wildfires, flooding continue to hammer wide swath of U.S." CBS News. July 24, 2018.
- 2 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "EPA's Treatment of Biogenic Carbon Dioxide (CO₂) Emissions From Stationary Sources That Use Forest Biomass for Energy Production." 2018 at 1.
- 3 Heikkinen, Niina. "EPA declares biomass plants carbon neutral, amid scientific disagreement." *E&E News*. April 24, 2018.
- 4 Food & Water Watch. "Cleanwashing." July 2018 at 2, 7 and 8.
- 5 California Air Resources Board. "Greenhouse Gas Quantification Methodology for the Department of Forestry & Fire Protection Urban and Community Forestry Program." November 23, 2016 at 4 and 34; Harvey, Chelsea and Niina Heikkinen. "Congress says biomass is carbon-neutral, but scientists disagree." *E&E News*. March 23, 2018.
- 6 Harrabin, Roger. "Concerns over carbon emissions from burning wood." BBC News. July 24, 2014; Duffy, Phillip et al. Woods Hole Research Center. Letter to the Senate on carbon neutrality of forest biomass. February 24, 2016. Available at http://whrc.org/letter-to-the-senate-on-carbon-neutrality/ and on file at Food & Water Watch.
- 7 Food & Water Watch analysis of operating wood-fired biomass power plants with total nameplate capacity of 10,000 megawatts. U.S. Department of Energy. Energy Information Administration. Form EIA-860. September 13, 2018. Available at www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia860/. Accessed November 2018; Levitan, Dave. "Growth of wood biomass power stokes concern on emissions." Yale Environment 360. February 10, 2011.
- 8 Booth, Mary S. Partnership for Policy Integrity. "Classifying biomass as carbon neutral increases greenhouse gas and air pollution emissions under the Clean Power Plan." October 2016 at 3.
- 9 Drouin, Roger. "Wood pellets: green energy or new source of CO2 emissions?" Yale Environment 360. January 22, 2015; Moomaw, Bill et al. Dogwood Alliance. "The Great American Stand." March 2017 at 20.

- 10 Brack, Duncan. Chatham House. "Woody Biomass for Power and Heat: Impacts on the Global Climate." February 2017 at 3.
- 11 Kampa, Marilena and Elias Castanas. "Human health effects of air pollution." *Environmental Pollution.* Vol. 151. 2008 at 362 to 365.
- 12 Dart, Tom and Oliver Milman. "The dirty little secret behind 'clean energy' wood pellets." *The Guardian* (U.K.). June 30, 2018.
- 13 Kauffman, Marcus. "U.S. pellet exports boom as Europe mixes wood with coal to reduce carbon footprint." *Treesource*. February 6, 2018.
- 14 Anderson, Patrick and Keri Powell. Environmental Integrity Project. "Dirty Deception: How the Wood Biomass Industry Skirts the Clean Air Act." April 26, 2018 at 1, 4 and 5.
- 15 Ibid. at 1.
- 16 Food & Water Watch (2018) at 8.
- 17 Kozoil, John. "Generator explosion and fire shut down Bethlehem biomass energy plant." *Manchester (NH) Union Leader.* October 6, 2015; "Enviva's Cottondale facility damaged by fire." *WMBB-13 ABC.* Panama City, Florida. June 11, 2017; Wolfe, Rob. "Big response to fire in woodchip silo at Springfield Power." *West Lebanon (NH) Valley News.* April 12, 2017; Teitz, Liz. "Silo death and fire spur lawsuits." *Beaumont (TX) Enterprise.* October 27, 2017.
- 18 Anderson and Powell (2018) at 2.
- 19 Ibid. at 2; Teitz (2017).
- 20 U.S. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. "Inspection Detail." Available at www.osha.gov/pls/imis/industry.search?p_logger=1&sic=&naics=221117&Sta te=All&officetype=All&Office=All&endmonth=01&endday=01&endyear=2008&s tartmonth=10&startday=19&startyear=2018&owner=&scope=&FedAgnCode=. Accessed October 2018.
- 21 Lippman, John. "OSHA found inadequate training contributed to worker death." *West Lebanon (NH) Valley News.* August 4, 2018; "Employee's death at Minn. power plant prompts OSHA investigation." *KMSP-9 Fox.* Minneapolis, Minnesota. December 11, 2017.

foodandwaterwatch.org

info@fwwatch.org 202.683.2500 (DC) • 510.922.0720 (CA) Copyright © December 2018 Food & Water Watch

